ENVIRONMENT AND AMENITIES COMMITTEE
Lytchett Matravers Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 9th September 2013 in the Sports Club Pavilion, High Street car park at 7:30 pm

PRESENT: 

Cllr L Wilson (Chairman), Cllr J Dyball, Cllr I Maitland, Cllr R Miller, K Norris, Cllr M Colvey (part of meeting), and Mr T Watton (Parish Clerk). 
Three members of the public were also in attendance – Mr Cantwell, Mr Aspray and Mr Young representing the Allotment Society.  
1. APOLOGIES: Cllr J Taylor. 
2. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION (standing orders suspended): 
A representative of the Allotment Society asked for a reply to a question raised in an email to the Council some time ago concerning the spraying of weedkiller on vacant plots – which had been undertaken in response to complaints about the nuisance caused to other plot holders. It was confirmed that the council had been advised that “Roundup” had been used by the contractor who regularly undertakes the maintenance of the shared areas at the Allotment fields for the Council. The representatives of the Allotment Society then queried the contractor’s qualification to spray such material. There was some doubt on this matter and the Allotment Society representatives were advised that this would be clarified by the Council. 

Mr Cantwell asked if the council had received a report from PC Stuart of a break-in at the Allotments. It was confirmed that the Council had not received any communication from PC Stuart on this matter. Mr Cantwell went on to comment on the arrangements for securing the pedestrian gate and asked to Council to consider fitting a lock duplicate to the one on the vehicle gate – to be operated by the same key. Mr Cantwell was advised that this matter was already on the agenda of this meeting and would be considered later. 

3. Declarations of pecuniary Interest; and consideration of requests for Special Dispensations under Section 33 of the Localism Act 2011. There were none. 
4. minutes of the meeting held on 1st July 2013 The minutes of the meeting on Monday 1st July were accepted as a true record and signed by the Chairman.
5. MATTERS ARISING and Action Point update
The following comments on matters from the minutes of the last Environment & Amenities Committee meeting were provided: 

Minute 9, 1st November – Memorial tree for Twinning Association. The Parish Clerk reported that he had the replacement plaque with him and would pass it to Cllr Miller after the meeting.   
Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Recreation Ground: Millennium viewpoint Cllr Colvey confirmed that the viewpoint plaque is in the Parish Office ready for fixing and that he had now passed the task to Cllr Bush to complete. 
Minute 5, 13th May – Recreation Ground: hole adjacent to the skate park. Action: Parish Clerk to arrange for the Village Handyman to fill this in. The Parish Clerk confirmed that he had spoken to the Village handyman to get this filled in.     

Minute 5, 13th May – Hedges and Ditches: Action: Parish Clerk to ask Mr Warr to trim the hedge and ditch along Eldons Drove. The Parish Clerk confirmed he had spoken to Mr Warr to request this work be carried out. 
Minute 8, 1st July 2013 – Recreation Ground, 3 new dog bins: The Parish Clerk confirmed that these had been ordered and would be delivered direct to the Village Handyman.

Minute 8, 1st July 2013 – Recreation Ground, “No Dogs” sign on Rocket Park Gates: Parish Clerk to order this. 

Minute 8, 1st July 2013 – Recreation Ground, Dog tethering rings. Cllr Miller confirmed that he would obtain these.  
6. OPEN SPACES – 

The following items were discussed:

Recreation Ground / Car park – It was reported that the wooden palings around Rocket Park had been damaged again. Cllr Miller commented that he and Cllr Taylor were planning to address this by having them screwed in place rather than nailed. 

Allotments – The Chairman of the Allotment Society commented on their plan to secure the roof of the pavilion. He explained that it was their intention to fit planks and then secure the corrugated iron sheets on top of them. Council members responded by expressing a need to verify that this solution is practical and sufficiently safe. They also noted the need to look into the other two health and safety issues previously identified – i.e. the area of rubble which they had intended to become a car parking area, and the bricks laid in the vehicle gateway – both of which may present tripping hazards. 

Row Park Paddock – Nothing to report 

Library Walk – Nothing to report.

Memorial Green / War Memorial – Nothing to report.  However some discussion then took place on the arrangements for the Remembrance Day service. It was noted that Mrs Harris may be the best contact to clarify the RBL arrangements. There was some concern about the need to contact the Police and District Council about the need for road closures if a parade is intended (i.e. 10:45-11:15, Lime Kiln Road and High Street). Action: Parish Clerk to make initial inquiry contact with the police. 
Turbetts Green – Nothing to report.  
Cemetery – Nothing to report. 
Club Hall – Nothing to report. However, Cllr Dyball asked if there were any updates from the joint Council and Scouts Working Group. She indicated that she would contact Mrs Taylor to request an update. 

Hedges and Ditches – It was noted that the hedge alongside the path from the Eastern end of the car park needs to be cut. Action: Parish Clerk to ask Mr Mills to attend to this.   
Foxhills Open Space – Nothing to report. 
MUGA – It was noted that the Football Foundation have been chasing for an annual usage report and development plan for the Lytchett Astro. Cllr Colvey will pass this information on the Sports Club.  
Village Centre Project – Nothing to report. 
Footpaths – 
(a) Deans Drove – Foxhills Open Space.  Cllr Dyball reported that the contractors had started work on clearing the line of the Deans Drove – Foxhills path, which must be undertaken prior to erecting the fence between the path and the adjacent property called Brookside. However it was noted that the boundary with the adjacent property may have been inadvertently moved in error. This is currently delaying the installation of the fence. This matter is being dealt with by solicitors. Also, the owner of this adjacent property had raised some issues concerning communication about the commencement of the project.  PDC Legal Services have provided a process to follow for this project; which it seems may not have been communicated to the Parish Council before. It was also noted that a culvert may now be needed - which had also not previously been identified as required. 

(b) Jubilee Walk. Cllr Dyball is to chase DCC ROW department for an update on the matter of adoption of the path. It was noted that the path is again overgrown in places. 
7. Proposed removal of fir tree on Recreation Ground.  

It was felt by Cllrs that it would be inappropriate to take action until a more general review of the trees obscuring the views from the Recreation Ground had been undertaken. It was noted that whilst this tree might be considered to be unsightly by some people, it does not appear to be a threat to safety. It was agreed that Cllrs Colvey, Miller, Norris and Wilson would carry out a more general review at 17:00 on 18th September . Action : Cllrs Colvey, Miller, Norris and Wilson to act accordingly. 

8. Designation of a Dog Warden under the terms of the Dogs – Designation of Land in Purbeck” Order 2003.  

Cllr Norris explained that the requirement for dogs to be kept on leads in designated areas can be enforced by a Dog Warden. It is intended to act on the existing bylaw covering this rather than make any changes or additions. The relevant area on the Recreation Ground is delineated by the tarmac path. If the Council intends to enforce this, then suitable signs need to be prominently displayed on dedicated posts. As a first step, decisions need to be made about the locations of the signs, and then PDC needs to be consulted to ensure the correct wording and symbols on the signs – which the Council will have to pay for. Action: Cllr Norris to identify the appropriate signs and the cost per sign. It was assumed that the review of the Recreation Ground referred to in minute 7 above would also identify the locations for the signs. 
It was agreed that an article in the Lytchett Link should draw attention to this intention to enforce the existing bylaw and to seek a volunteer Dog Warden. Action: Cllr Norris to draft the article. 
It was felt that the MUGA area should also covered by “no dogs” signage. 
9. Dog Bins. It was felt that this had been covered under agenda item 5 above. 

10. Consideration of grass cutting specification for Foxhills Open Space Following correspondence with a resident, the grass cutting / maintenance arrangements for the Foxhills Open Space were reviewed. It was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council that the Foxhills Open Space will continue to be maintained to the existing specification. 

11. Allotment gate keys. The security of the pedestrian gate to the Allotment field was considered and it was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council that a padlock identical the vehicle gate – to be operated by the same key - is obtained and welded to a chain which will be permanently secured to the gate post. 

12. Part night street lighting
Cllrs were reminded that this is an ongoing DCC initiative and has already been decided.  There was therefore nothing further to discuss. 
13. CORRESPONDENCE 
The Parish Clerk reported on two items of correspondence:

(i)  a letter from DCC Highways enclosing a copy of the public notice detailing the advising of the Traffic Regulation Order temporary “restriction of waiting” area on Wareham Rd adjacent to the primary school. 

(ii) A letter from Wareham Town Council inviting financial contributions towards the cost of the refurbishment of two public conveniences in Wareham. 

Cllr Dyball reported on two phone calls she had received:

(i) From the owner of the property neighbouring the Deans Drove – Foxhills Open space footpath, as detailed in the minutes above. 

(ii) From a Mr Hughes, complaining about the removal of trees at the rear of his property as part of the clearance of the line of the Deans Drove – Foxhills Open space footpath.  

14. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION
Cllr Miller reported on safety concerns raised by a resident of Flowers Drove about skateboarders using that road. However, the Council were advised that the police are aware of this and have checked that what they are doing does not put them at undue risk. 
There is a pot hole at the eastern entrance to the High St car park.

It was suggested that an emailing list is developed for distribution of the Lytchett Link to residents. 

The meeting closed at 9:06pm
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